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Education

sovemment | School Infrastructure

20 February 2019

Mr Jeremy Bath

General

Manager

Newcastle City Council

PO Box

489

NEWCASTLE NSW 2300

Dear Mr Bath

Attention: Council Road Safety Manager

Re:

Traffic/Pedestrian Related Issues with NSW Department of Education Primary and High
Schools

School Infrastructure NSW (SINSW) is a relatively new entity within the NSW Department of
Education. We have been in existence for just over twelve months. Our office in the Hunter Central
Coast area is known as the “Asset Management Unit” and has been part of the Department of
Education for many years and we are now included with SINSW.

We are

schools.

responsible for the management of assets and facilities within public primary and high
Part of our responsibilities includes the management of student/staff/and the community

| accessing our sites. This is at all times but particular attention is focussed on before school and when
| school is finished of an afternoon. To do this successfully we work with many concerned
| stakeholders including:

Teachers

Students

Parents and Citizens Associations

Local Community Organisations

Local Councils

Transport company’s including bus company’s
Roads and Maritime Services

NSW Police

The safe movement of students both onto and off our sites is of paramount importance. With this in
mind, | ask that you refer to me (SINSW — HCC AMU) any requests that Council receive for
assistance in relation to “Kiss and Drop Zones”, pedestrian pathways, pedestrian crossings and other
traffic and or pedestrian related matters.

These requests may come from Parents and Citizens Associations, the individual schools or the

general

community. If a request is made without our knowledge it is likely that it will not correlate with

the safety management plan that is in place for the safe movement of students on the site itself.

Our unit

works with the School (and the community) to ensure that a safety management plan exists,

and is managed effectively and efficiently.

School Infrastructure NSW | Hunter Central Coast Asset Management Unit

10 Coral

Crescent Gateshead NSW 2290 | PO Box 2325, Gateshead, NSW 2290

T 02 4088 3500 | www.schoolinfrastructure.nsw.gov.au
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20 February 2019
Traffic/Pedestrian Related Issues with NSW Department of Education Primary and High Schools

The plan incorporates management of gates for:

Pedestrian flow

Bus flow

Kiss and drop area
Bicycle riders

Any car parks on site

Managing these areas effectively should complement infrastructure available outside the school on
the surrounding streets.

Our aim is to manage our sites through the implementation of the safety management plans and then
work with Council to co-operatively address any concerns that exist across our school sites.

With this in mind could you please refer any requests to me at my office via the details below:

Anthony Rodwell

Director

Schools Infrastructure New South Wales
Hunter Central Coast Asset Management Office
PO Box 2325

GATESHEAD NSW 2290

Thank you for your assistance.

Yours sincerely

b fodel(

Anthony Rodwell

Director

School Infrastructure NSW

Hunter Central Coast Asset Management Unit




Ordinary Council Meeting & City of
25 MAY 2021 Newcastle

ATTACHMENTS DISTRIBUTED UNDER SEPARATE COVER

NOM 25/05/21 - LAMBTON PUBLIC SCHOOL TRAFFIC

ITEM-12 Attachment C: Letter from Newcastle City Police District — Traffic
Services with recommendations (October 2020)

DISTRIBUTED UNDER SEPARATE COVER



Ordinary Council Meeting N City of
25 MAY 2021 Newcastle

INTENTIONAL BLANK PAGE

DISTRIBUTED UNDER SEPARATE COVER



75

Ms Kristy Stewart
President

Lambton P&C Association
18-30 Croudace Street
Lambton NSW, 2299

Dear Ms Stewart,

| refer to your correspondence to the NSW Commissioner of Police, dated 9 October 2020,
regarding concerns with dangerous traffic and parking conditions affecting your school
community.

As the Traffic Services Officer with Newcastle City Police District part of my role is to work with
the community to address road safety concerns. | wanted to provide you with a summary of
what work | have done to date in relation to traffic concerns around Lambton Public School.

» In August 2020 | wrote to Principal's across the Newcastle area proactively seeking
feedback from them in relation to concerns they may have been having around their
respective schools.

» | spoke with Mr David Holland who raised concerns with me primarily around Croudace
Street and the pedestrian lights located directly in front of the school. Mr Holland also
raised concerns with me around parking particularly in Armstrong Street.

» | conducted a site visit on the afternoon of the 20 August 2020 and observed several
offences being committed by drivers around the pedestrian lights.

» On 24 August 2020 | wrote to City of Newcastle Council to raise concerns around
Croudace Street. In part my correspondence included the following:

“Croudace Street carries a significant volume of traffic in both the north and
southbound directions during these school times, with the school having raised
numerous concerns regarding vehicles exceeding the speed limit.

Currently a permanent ‘no-right turn’ sign is in place for southbound traffic on
Croudace Street restricting the right-hand turn into Kendall Street, however
there are no restrictions on turns in Pearson Street and Elder Street,

NSW Police conducted a site visit on Thursday 20th August 2020 affer
concerns were raised by the school of vehicles going through the red lights af
the pedestrian lights on Croudace Street (between Elder Street and Kendall
Street). The school is worried that given the volume of pedestrians using the
pedestrian lights, it is only a matter of time until someone is struck by a vehicle.

NSW Police observed six (6) vehicles to proceed through a red light between
2:45pm and 3:15pm. All these vehicles were travelling northbound on
Croudace Street and more interestingly at the time there were vehicles
stopped in the right-hand lane waiting to make the right-hand turn into Elder
Street (just north of the traffic lights).

Newcastle City Police District - Traffic. 8ervices
30 Harrieit Sireet Waratah NSW 2298

T 02 4926 6599 F 02 4926 6600 W .police.nsw.gov.au

TTY 42 9211 3776 for the hearing and speech impaired  ABN 43 408 613 130

POLICE ASSISTANCE LINE (131 444) CRIME STOPPERS (1800 333 000)

TRIPLE ZERO (000
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Drivers are looking ahead through the traffic control lights and seeing a delay
in the right-hand lane (vehicles wailing to turn right) and in alf cases they were
seen to change lanes to the left lane to avoid the delay in the right lane whilst
also either not seeing the red light and travelling through, or making the
conscious decision to travel through the red light.

Recommendation:

Request the following changes be made:
1. Installation of 'no right turn 8:00am — 9:30am and 2:30pm - 4:00pm’
sign from Croudace Street into Elder Street

2. Installation of 'no right turn’ 8:00am — 9:30am and 2:30pm - 4:00pm’
sign from Croudace Street into Pearson Street.

3. Installation of additional time restrictions of '8:00am — 9:30am and
2:30pm - 4:00pm’ to the current ‘'no right turn’ sign from Croudace
Street into Kendall Street. (

In my opinion removing the ability for vehicles to make the right-hand turn into Elder Street
and Pearson Street during school zone times will reduce the potential conflict with southbound
traffic on Croudace Street. It would allow vehicles travelling north towards Newcastle Road to
focus on northbound traffic and more importantly the pedestrian lights.

| note you have raised several suggestions in relation to the installation of warning lights and
a red-light camera; | am hopeful that Transport for NSW and/or City of Newcastle Council may
be able to comment further on the feasibility of those suggestions.

My understanding is that this matter is now being investigated further by City of Newcastle
Council, and whilst | have no timeframe, | am hopeful that any proposed changes developed
by City of Newcastle Council will be presented to the Local Traffic Committee soon.

| understand the concerns the P&C Association has raised and will continue to seek regular

feedback from City of Newcastle Council and Transport for NSW in relation to any proposed
changes around the school.

Regards : L
/M/}—\

Mick Sheehan
Senior Constable
Traffic Services Coordinator

Qur Ref: D/2020/1088774

Newcastle City Police District — Traffic Services
30 Harriett Street Waratah NSW 2298

T 02 4926 6599 F 02 4926 6600 W www.police asw.qQov.au

TTY 02 9211 3776 for the hearing and speech impaired  ABN 42408613180

TRIPLE ZERO (000 POLICE ASSISTANCE LINE (131 444) = CRIME STOPPERS (1800 333 000)

.. Emergency,on For'non eme crime anonyijous
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ACN: 16461
Suite 10, 265 King Street
Newcastle NSW 2300
Ph: (02) 4925 7795

admin@secasolution.com.au

Technical Design Note

Project:  Lambton Public School

Subject: Review of access arrangements

Date: 30 October 2020
Ref: P1882 DoE Lambton PS Traffic Management Report
Dear Nicole,

Review of access arrangement for Lambton Public School, Croudace Road, Lambton, NSW

Further to your email and our recent meetings, we have now completed our site work for Lambton Public School,
reviewed the concerns raised by parents and the school as well as discussions held to date with the road authorities
(both Council and Transport for New South Wales) and undertaken consultation with Transport for New South
Wales regarding the operation of Croudace Street. From our work we provided the following advice to support
modifications to the traffic management within the vicinity of the school.

Background Information

There have been on-going safety concerns raised by the school community over the risk of a child or parent being
hit by a driver. Of particular concern is the signalised pedestrian crossing on Croudace Street in front of the school
where drivers have been observed by parents to run the red traffic light associated with the crossing and there has
been thirteen near misses reported to the school where a pedestrian it at risk of being hit or has had to be stopped
to avoid being hit (Attachment A). The drop off arrangements surrounding the school have also been raised with
the Covid-19 pandemic increasing demands for children to be dropped off by parents.

Existing situation

Lambton Public School is located on the corner of Croudace Street and Armstrong Street in the suburb of Lambton.
Entry points are provided from both of these roads for both vehicles and pedestrians with all parent drop off required
to occur external to the school from the local roads.

Croudace Street is a classified regional road with significant traffic volumes. In the vicinity of the school it provides
two lanes of travel in each direction with parking permitted along both sides of the road using the kerbside travel
lane. Croudace Street has a width of approximately 16.2 metres with kerbside lanes of 4.5 metres and the outside
lanes a width of 3 metres. The kerbside lane is not edge marked as parking lane and so motorist stopping share
this lane with through traffic movements.

Armstrong Street is a local road under the control City of Newcastle Council. It has a width of around 6.5 - 7.3
metres with parking permitted to both sides except along the frontage of the school where parking controls are in
place to restrict parking and provide extra road capacity.

There are two main carparks for staff with entry off both Croudace Street and Armstrong Street. The Croudace
Street entry is located on the northern (far) side of the pedestrian crossing. On the southern (approach) side there
is an additional driveway which provides access to the school canteen only. From Armstrong Street there is access
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to the second carpark with separated entry and exit driveways. This carpark is for use by staff only with no access
permitted by parents.

D]

(elals PN T
Gatf oy

e
(%]
L
Q
©
o]
pus)
@)
o
O

Lambton Public Sc hmi'

e
3Ty,
ond.c,

Figure 1 Site location
During the morning surveys all staff arrived on site prior to the majority of students arriving on site. All staff then
leave the school after the students have left the school at the end of the day.

There is a bus stop located on Croudace Street on the northern corner of the school.

Currently drop offs/pick ups occur across a number of locations:

Along the school frontage on Croudace Street south of the traffic signals

Southbound on Croudace Street, opposite the school
In various streets east of Croudace Street (Elder Street, Kendall Street, Pearson Street)

Armstrong Street to the north of the school near Johnson Street
Armstrong Street along the school frontage, mainly east of the carpark

AWM

During the current Covid restrictions parents are not permitted to enter the school, and the pick up of children is
managed across a number of times and locations, however itis understood that the patterns observed are typical -

prior to 2020.

P1882 Doe Lambton PS Il affic Management Report
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Observations

Observations were undertaken across a number of days and during various weather conditions.

°

Croudace Street carries significant traffic flows in both directions in this location. Whilst right turns into
side streets are banned in some locations, right turns, particularly at Elder Street sees motorists moving
into or staying in the inside lane to avoid delays behind cars propped waiting to turn right. Queues still
form behind cars in the outside northbound lane.

High demands for right turns at the signalised intersection of Croudace Street and Newcastle Road
coupled with the approaching lane configuration and queues at Elder Street can see queues forming in
the left hand lane with the right hand lane underutilised. These queues can reach back towards Elder
Street and impact on vehicle flows past the school.

Both of the above can see northbound motorists potentially focused on the road ahead rather than activity
around the school and the pedestrian signals.

Southbound motorists, having turned from Newcastle Road, are on a slight downhill in this location and
observe a large empty stretch of road and appear to accelerate easily downhill and potentially look
towards the traffic signals at Howe Street.

Observations saw a number of vehicles, including a truck, fail to stop at the red light associated with the
pedestrian crossing.

The pedestrian crossing is in high demand in the 20 minutes before and after school with 25+ pedestrians
observed on multiple crossings. These demands are associated with the high number of families who live
to the east of the school, parents parking in the streets to the east of the school and then walking to pick
up children and some demands associated with the OOSH located to the north-east of the school.
Children approaching the crossing from the north east particularly were observed to enter the crossing
between the vehicle hold line and the crossing. This was often unaccompanied children who potentially
perceived they were within the crossing as there is also a signal post on the northern side in line with the
vehicle hold line. As opposed to the school side of the crossing, there is no pedestrian fencing in this
location to restrict this movement.

P1882 Doe Lambton PS Traffic Management Report
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Figure 2 Aerial of pedestrian crossing showing uncontrolled area often treated by pedestrians as part of the crossing

e Parents picking up children were observed to park on the southbound side of Croudace Street, including
mounting the kerb to use the verge to move out of the through traffic during the afternoon pick up period.

e Northbound, parents stopping in front of the school to drop off children were observed to get into and out
of their car from the passenger side rather than try to open the driver's door with through traffic. Other
drivers were observed to wait for some time for a break in traffic to open their door.

e Parents dropping children in Armstrong Street were observed to enter from Croudace Street and use the
carpark driveway to undertake a three point tum to then drop children off and rejoin Croudace Street.

e Some vehicles exiting from Armstrong Street at Croudace Street were observed to cross both travel lanes
to then undertake a right turn at Pearson Street or prop in the outside lane until this right turn can be
undertaken.

e On one day the queues on Croudace Street stretched back to the top of the hill to the south near John
Hunter Hospital. It took 20 minutes to traverse this 1.5km length of road, with this issue created by a
broken down vehicle at the approach to the traffic signals at Newcastle Road to the north of the school.

o Advice from the school is that there have been a number of near misses where children were stopped
from entering the pedestrian crossing by a vigilant adult who anticipated a motorist not stopping at the
signals.

QW P1882 Doe Lambton PS Traffic Management Report
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Surveys were undertaken of parents crossing the signalised crossing in the morning and afternoon drop off/pick
up times to understand their mode of travel as well as the origin/destination.

The surveys show that 50% of families using the crossing walked to or from school.
Of the balance that drove:
AM - all parents travelled from home. Home was to the east, north east or north of the school.

- 70% of parents then travelled elsewhere including work, appointments and daycare
30% returned home

PM ~  70% of parents travelled from home. Home was to the east, north east or north of the school.

30% travelled from work
- 43% were travelling home. Home was to the east, north east or north of the school.
- 57% travelled elsewhere including the park and swimming pool

Unaccompanied children were not surveyed however observations of the high numbers of these indicate that
many progress along side streets beyond where most vehicles are parked and so many are assumed to be
walking home.

The overall conclusion is that this crossing is relied upon by families who live typically to the east of the school
with some to the north or north east. From the surveys there was no indication of families who live west or south
of the school parking on this side and crossing as part of a journey to work.

Consultation

Consultation was undertaken in the first instance with TINSW. TINSW are the authority for traffic signal control in
NSW and Croudace Street forms part of the state road network, and whilst Council are the road authority, any
changes on this road or at the traffic signals will need review and concurrence from TINSW. TINSW are also in
charge of school zones and associated signage etc.

From this is was confirmed that following prior discussions with the school the following has been/is being
implemented:

1. During standard school hours of 08:00-09:30 and 14:30-16:00 the following changes to standard
practices are in place:
a. Walk time increased from 6 seconds (standard) to 10 seconds. v
b. Vehicle phase for Croudace Street all red time increased from 2 seconds to 3 seconds. Thisis /
the time between the red signal for drivers and the green walk man for pedestrian occurring.
NB It is unclear however whether these have been changed in response to school requests or not
2. Pedestrian fencing (7 panels) is to be installed south of the pedestrian crossing along the school g
frontage to funnel pedestrian into the crossing and reduce the risk that pedestrians can enter the road
prior to the crossing and be at risk of being hit by a motorist.
3. North of the signals the bus zone is to be extended towards the pedestrian crossing during school time  \, }¢ chM
to provide a suitable location for buses associated with the school as well as removing opportunities for e uGes,
parking in this location.

)
O

Consideration has also been given to the following in the past however are not feasible or do not provide a safety ¢
benefit: |
<

1. Pelican operation on the signals (flash amber) &

2. Considered formalising a parking lane south of the crossing however there is not adequate lane width to
provide a parking lane i

3. Considered banning right turns however community consultation was against this and so No Right Turn
was only implemented at Kendall Street : ';.jj

P1882 Doe Lambton PS Traffic Management Report gt



4. Further fencing considered south of the crossing however the driveway in this location is used by the
school to service the canteen (Confirmed by Seca Solution)

The following was then raised by Seca Solution for discussion:

1. Central median to enable additional traffic lanterns to reinforce the crossing operation. TINSW advised \o 4CCeS5
this would require a 1.5m central median which is not available given the narrow width of the road 4o %<bos |
pavement.

2. Parking to be removed on southbound side and a realignment of the lanes to allow for a parking lane '\/\)l\QN (/QO
adjacent to the school. TINSW advised that due to businesses in this location they would be unlikely to \)qu,/L'D
support this.

3. Kerb build outs to reduce the crossing width and improve driver awareness of pedestrians - this would
be subject to an assessment of the impact of parking in this location

4, Could the red time be further increased during school times to allow for a longer period prior to
pedestrian crossing — TINSW to investigate if this could occur

Further suggestions offered by TINSW:

1. The Safer Roads program enable anyone to apply for a red light camera or speed camera. This may
assist in improving driver behaviour. Applications are through the Centre for Road Safety

2. Necessary to education parents on the need for appropriate driver behaviour when parking or picking up
and dropping of children.

3. Consider accessing the City of Newcastle Road Safety Officer for assistance. It was then confirmed that
CN no longer have a person in this role.

Further advice has been provided from the school community which has confirmed our observations as well as
some of our findings.

Recommendations

A number of options have been considered and the following actions are for consideration/action by Education
NSW.

1. Apply for red light camera. The status of a previous application is unclear and would have been priorto  9s\J€
2015. Details are included in Attachment A.
2. Formally request of TINSW that the red time on the crossing be further increased further during the
school period.
3. Investigate the impact on parking, driveways and bus zone if kerb build outs were provided at the
crossing to reduce crossing time and increase driver awareness of the pedestrian crossing. Pedestrians
would also be more visible to drivers further discouraging drivers from jumping the red light.
4. Request of TINSW that a pedestrian fence be installed on the eastem side of the crossing to restrict
pedestrians to the crossing area.
5. Develop a kiss and drop within the carpark off Armstrong Street. This could provide for 12 vehicles to | LLEAX( .
queue within the school with all exiting vehicles required to turn left out of the school and rejoin
Croudace Street. This would potentially reduce the demand for drivers to park outside the school to
drop off or pick up and improve safety.

P1882 Doe Lambton PS Traffic Management Report
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6. Develop a more extensive Kiss and Drop along Armstrong Street \Qb\

The existing width of Armstrong Street is not sufficient for 2-way traffic and parking to both sides of the road -
refer to photo below taken during an afternoon pick up period (Tuesday 22" October 2019). The width of
Armstrong Street here is in the order of 7.3 metres.

To allow for a dedicated drop off / pick up bay for the school, the width of the road would need to be widened.

The following is assumed:

e No restriction on kerb side parking opposite the park land area for local residents (or school use)

e Allow for 2-way traffic movements on Armstrong Street

e  Allow for kerb side parking lane adjacent to the park with a width of 2.3 metres, as per AS2890 Part
5 - On-street Parking.

Figure 5 Existing uncontrolled parking creates road narrowing for 2-way traffic movements

The suggested location for this parking is shown below. For a parked car, the minimum length of a space is given
as 6 metres. The distance depicted below is approximately 160 metres — this would provide for kerb side parking
for 26 cars. A management system would allow for parents to join the rear of the line and move forward to drop off
their child at the school gate. A teacher in this location can assist children to exit the car. This requires all children
to exit the vehicle on the passenger side against the kerb. Parents would NOT be able to park and leave their
vehicle here during the drop off or pick up time.

For the pickup operations, parents would join the queue to pick up their child. A sign can be attached to the
passenger side sunvisor within the car to alert staff of the family name of the car picking up and direct children to
the car. All children must be able to enter the car and put their own seat belt on to minimize delays for this operation.
Seca Solution have worked on other schools with this system and it can work efficiently with appropriate staff
assistance.

This will require all parents to access the drop zone via Charlton Street and travel southbound on Armstrong Street
only.

P1882 Doe Lambton PS Traffic Management Report
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Armstrong Street E
to allow for 26 L| Waiting area

My 1 cars to wait &: for children

Figure 6 Potential for Kiss and Drop zone along Armstrong Street

Armstrong Street would need to be widened by 2.3m with the associated loss of frontage to the school and the
public reserve. These works would be subject to survey, detailed design and costings along with public consultation
and agreement by City of Newcastle Council.

In conjunction with this option the following would be recommended to improve safety and street capacity:

1. Remove parking/stopping on Croudace Street northbound. This would reduce potential conflicts with
vehicles parking, drivers exiting vehicles and would also reduce some of the distraction to drivers as
they are approaching the signals. If this parking on Croudace Street is retained then parents still seek to
use this rather than the upgraded option on Armstrong Street.

2. For the Carpark Kiss and Drop option - Make Armstrong Street east of the carpark No Stopping during
school times to ensure there is adequate width for two vehicles to pass and adequate queue length for
vehicles waiting to exit onto Croudace Street

3. In the afternoon encourage drivers to approach from the west having turned left at Charlton Street. This
will enable parents to queue along Armstrong Street to approach either Kiss and Drop facility.

4, Provide parents with a laminated name card to put on their windscreen on the passenger side. This
assists with the prompt loading of children into cars which can be further assisted if a teacher with a
radio announces the vehicle on entry into the school so that these children can be waiting int the pick up

zone.
Please feel free to contact me on 4925 7795, should you have any further queries. 8
Yours sincerely /EL)
Cathy Thomas * ;
Director \ |

P1882 Doe Lambton PS Traffic Management Report W
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Attachment B - Application for Red Light Camera

5. How are red-light speed camera sites selected?

Red-light speed cameras are installed at intersections that are identified as having a high crash risk, either through a known
crash history or the potential for serious crashes. Details of the criteria used to select sites can be found at the NSW Speed
Camera Strategy.

The community can nominate a location for a speed camera on the Safer Roads NSVY website. Crash data and other road
safety information are assessed to help to prioritise future locations for speed cameras in NSV

12. Are red-light speed cameras installed in school zones?
Red-light speed cameras can be instalied in school zones. Where a red-light speed camera is located in a school zone. drivers
who are detected speeding or running a red light during school times wili receive an increased penalty.

https://www.saferroadsnsw.com.auw/haveyoursayspeedcameras.aspx

Suggest a location for a speed camera
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